
 
The Corporation of the City of Kenora 

 
By-Law Number 142 - 2019 

 
A By-law to Rename a Portion of a Road, locally known as First Street 

South (from Chipman Street to Park Street) to Thistle Drive 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Whereas Section 27 of the Municipal Act, 2001, S.O. 2001 c. 25, as amended, allows a 
municipality to pass by-laws in respect of a highway only if it has jurisdiction over the highway; 
and 
 
Whereas as part of Four (4) of the Kenora Downtown Revitalization Project, the existing street 
known as First Street South (from Chipman Street to Park Street) requires to be renamed as the 
new road constructed as part of the Downtown Revitalization will see First Street South now run 
from Matheson Street to Park Street which in turn requires the renaming of the parallel remnant 
of First Street South; and 
 
Whereas notice has been provided for the proposed change pursuant to By-law No. 144-2007 
of the Corporation of the City of Kenora;  
 
Now Therefore, the Corporation of the City of Kenora enacts as follows:- 
 

1. That the existing street known as First Street South (from Chipman Street to Park Street) 
be hereby renamed to Thistle Drive, as the new road constructed as part of the Downtown 
Revitalization will see First Street South now run from Matheson Street to Park Street as 
outlined in Schedule A attached to this bylaw. 
 

2. That this By-law shall come into full force and effect on the date of final passage hereof 
at which time all By-laws that are inconsistent with the provisions of this By-law and the 
same are hereby amended insofar as it is necessary to give effect to the provisions of this 
By-law.  
 

By-Law Read a First and Second Time This 17th Day of September, 2019   
 

By-Law Read a Third and Final Time This 17th Day of September, 2019  
 
 

                The Corporation of the City of Kenora:  
 
 

_______________________________________ 
                               Rory McMillan, Deputy Mayor 

 
 

________________________________________ 
                               Heather L. Pihulak, City Clerk 

       


